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Meeting Minutes

Integrated Public Safety Commission

Thursday, January 22, 2009
1) Welcome

a) Dr. Paul E. Whitesell, Ph.D., Superintendent, Indiana State Police called the meeting of the IPSC to order at 10:00 a.m., Thursday, January 22, 2009.  Commissioners present were: Chairman Paul E. Whitesell, Ph.D., I.S.P. Superintendent; Joe Pitcher, Greenwood Police Chief (proxy for Greenwood Mayor Charles Henderson); Rick Linenburg, President, Knox County E-911 Board; William Newgent, Chief, Greencastle Fire Department; Angela Nally, Director of Public Safety, Depauw University (proxy for Doug Cox, former Depauw University Public Safety Director); and Randy Fox, DeKalb County EMS.  Guests included Senator Thomas Wyss and Lt. Col. Fred Pryor, Indiana State Police.  Chairman Whitesell welcomed all in attendance. Chairman Whitesell announced no official business could be conducted because of no quorum present and that the meeting notice had not been posted the required 48 hours prior.

2) Adopt Minutes from August 21, 2008
a) With no quorum, Chairman Whitesell asked that the Commissioners present to review the minutes from August 21, 2008 and note any appropriate corrections or changes.
b) These minutes will have to be approved at the next meeting.

3) Consolidation of ISP Communications with IPSC
a) IPSC and the ISP Communications are consolidating.  Dave Smith presented the Commission with a personnel flowchart outlining the new chain of command, along with a list of Current ISP Communications functions that will now be performed by IPSC.  Commissioners also received updated state maps illustrating the co-locate sites with ISP Microwave as of 12/29/08.  

b) ISP and IPSC combined will have 38 total civilian employees.  Dr. Whitesell will continue to be the IPSC Chairman, Dave Smith the Implementation Director, while Major Doug Biggs and Captain Erv Faulk, ISP, will be on loan to IPSC for two years working on the CAD project implementation.  
4) Air Ambulance Service use of SAFE-T
a) Dave Vice introduced Fred Craigin of PHI Air Medical who gave a presentation on Air Medical Interoperable Communications.  These are private entities working with governmental agencies to improve interoperability.  There are currently seven air ambulance services using the 800 MHZ system:  Lifeline, Lutheran Air, St. Mary’s, AirEvac, Parkview Samaritan, PHI and Memorial MedFlight, with PHI being the only agency fully using the system.  These seven agencies continue to use VHF and UHF, high and low band frequencies also.
b) Mr. Craigin supports the 800 MHZ system and is willing to help in anyway with education so that private and governmental entities can provide the best services possible to the public.  
c) Senator Wyss inquired about the problem with lack of coordination between air ambulances related to multiple air ambulance response to the same incident.  Mr. Craigin explained this is an administrative issue that he’s currently working on.  There’s tremendous expense, for example, if two air ambulances would land at the same time at the same rescue spot.  Mr. Craigin referenced a bill in the current Indiana Legislature that addresses this issue.
5) PSIC Grant Distribution
a) Dave Smith gave the Commission a quick overview of the use of PSIC grant funds to local governments.  The money is being used by the counties for the purchase of mobile and portable radios for operation on SAFE-T.  This is additional proof of the system’s growth.  

b) In summary, of the $20 million allocated:  $2.9 million allocated for communication infrastructure (sites); $2.1 million dedicated to the advancement of integrated data sharing; and $13.1 million in radios for first responders.  More than 5,000 radios into the hands of first responders which is a nearly 20% increase. 
6) Site Implementation Report
a) John Asher summarized the sites that are underway.  Bramble is complete and on the air, while construction is completed at the Linton site, but is not on the air pending a T-1 (telco) installation on or about February 1, 2009.

b) PSIC funds were used for additional sites:  

Batesville – lease complete

Charlestown – lease complete

Flora – lease in state signature process

Somerset – lease complete

Bass Lake – the lease should be launched into 



state signature process next week

c) Miller Buildings, Inc., the Motorola vendor for our communications shelters filed bankruptcy last fall. Motorola has now contracted with a new vendor (Old Castle) (Hartford City, IN) to construct the buildings for SAFE-T sites.

d) IPSC has an MOU in process with Vermillion County for continued use the City of Clinton’s EOC facility, which was previously occupied by the Vermillion County Emergency Operations Center.  IPSC will continue to use this facility for both the microwave system and SAFE-T radio site.  
7) 800 MHZ Rebanding Project
a) Steve Skinner updated the Commission on the 800 MHZ rebanding project and there was good news.  Sprint/Nextel have been in negotiations with the FCC since last June and have finally come to an agreement – a FRA (Frequency Relocation Agreement) will be in place by March 15, 2009.

b) 46,000 radios will have to be retuned with Sprint/Nextel fitting the entire bill of approximately $22 million.
8) Interoperability Plan Update
a) Dave Smith advised the Commissioners that the SCIP Plan is coming into place with regional working groups participating.  These are a few groups that are currently meeting, but IPSC will be coordinating meetings in all regions.  Senator Wyss questioned the differing regions that the state agencies now have. Mr. Smith explained that IPSC is using the18 interoperable regions that were identified at the beginning of the IPSC project.  

b) These regional groups are working together to develop statewide policies, and funding is being allocated to bring the groups together with the federal government. 
9) System Growth & Statistics
a) Dennis Eaton of the IPSC NOC Center provided the Commission with a handout showing the current system statistics along with a list of local agency users.  Sites such as Columbus, Hindustan and Edinburgh are adding channels due to continued problems with busies.  Numbers of radio users continue to increase and will reach the system maximum of 64,000 around June 2010.
b) The vendor recommended a limit of 100 users per channel which is currently at 70% utilization, systemwide.  
10) Technology Migration Planning
a) Dave Smith explained the latest and last release of the current platform for Smartzone Omnilink.  This is the final software release which is not an upgrade.

b) Mr. Smith wants the Commission to think about the next platform migration.  An intermediate step for migration from 4.1 to 7X would involve replacing the zone controllers.
c) Senator Wyss had a logistic and monetary concern for this project and asked what the funding source would be.  Mr. Smith replied that currently there is a fixed amount of funds streaming from legislation that is being used.
11) Budget Report
a) Jeanne Corder began her Budget Report by explaining the the State Budget Agency is working with IPSC on funding.  Ms. Corder updated the Commission with a rundown of where IPSC stands financially since the end of the quarter in December.  The Hoosier Note debt of over $3 million has been paid to IFA.

b) Technology enhancements are planned for the next year, particularly for the NOC Center.  Also, a security project is underway due to an increase in copper theft at several sites.

12) Other Business

a) Chairman Whitesell asked for any other business discussions or questions.  Dave Smith invited the Commissioners to visit IPSC’s newly renovated offices.  

b) Dave Vice commented on problems with busies during the recent ice storms.  IPSC assisted in developing an emergency-only protocol between the Putnam County Communications Center and the Putnamville Correctional Facility which eliminates unnecessary radio traffic.
13) Adjourn
Hearing no other business, Chairman Whitesell adjourned the meeting of IPSC at 11:05 a.m. 
Next Commission Meeting:
The date and location of the next meeting of IPSC is TBD.  Julie Sheppard can be contacted for additional information. 
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